Minutes

WERA1001: Experiments in Survey

March 2 - 3, 2006

The third annual meeting of WERS1001 was convened by Chair Don Dillman at 8:30am on March 2, 2006 at Tucson InnSuites. Present were:

Don Dillman (Washington) dillman@wsu.edu
Fred Lorenz (Iowa) folorenz@iastate.edu
Rob Robertson (New Hampshire) robertr@cisuix.unh.edu
Steve Swinford (Montana) swinford@montana.edu
Glen Israel (Florida) gdi@ifas.ufl.edu
Virginia Lesser (Oregon) lesser@science.oregonstate.edu
Marilyn Smith (Nevada) smithm@unce.unr.edu
Bob Mason (Oregon) masonr@stat.orst.edu
Todd Rockwood (Minnesota) trockwood@mn.rr.com
Brad Gentner (Nat. Oceanic and Atmosph. Admin) brad.gentner@noaa.gov
Robie Sangster (BLS) Sangster_R@bls.gov
The following were not in attendance but are members or have interest:

Tommy Brown (Cornell) tlb4@cornell.edu
Shorna Broussard (Purdue) srb@fnr.purdue.edu
Angela Mertig (Tennessee) mertig@msu.edu
Fern Willits (Pennsylvania) fkw@psu.edu
Vicki McCracken (Administrative Advisor) mccracke@wsu.edu
Loretta Singletary (UN, Reno) singletary1@unce.unr.edu
John Saltiel (Montana) jsaltiel@.gmail.com
Opening comments: Don Dillman opened Thursday, March 2 by outlining the history of the project for new members Brad Gentner from the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA); and Todd Rockwood from the University of Minnesota Medical School, Division of Health Services. Each committee member briefly discussed their work and their interests in the work of this committee.

Agenda. The general agenda was to first cover topics that represent a continuation of work from last year, followed by discussions on new topics and papers. We agreed to an order of presentation that linked common themes together. 

Reports: Ginny Lesser began with her study of response rates to a monthly survey of people who have had interactions with the Oregon Dept of Motor Vehicles (DMV). She found that response rates have dropped from over 50% in June 2001 to under 40% in Oct 2005; the OLS prediction equation is 
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 where yt is response rate and t is months. This translates into a 3.6% decrease in response rates per year. The lowest response rates were from men and from the youngest age group. There was a sex by age interaction, and from viewing the graph Ginny provided it may be that the decline in response rates is lowest among older women. We initially speculated that declines in response rates may be due to a compositional problem, as more and more people interact through the web and are less likely to know they had an interaction with DMV staff.  However, people using the web are not included in the survey, so the decline must be due to other reasons. Ginny is investigating other dimenions of the composition that may have changed, including the possibility that there are relatively more Hispanics in the more recent samples.

Second, Ginny commented on her work with missing data in environmental surveys. In their study they showed that confidence intervals (CI) have much less coverage when you have missing data. When you compute a Horwitz-Thompson (HT) adjustment, the CI coverage with 15% (95%) and 30% missing (94%) data are good, but not with 50% missing (77%).

Third, Ginny next reported on surveys on accessible transportation for disabled, which she will be conducting for the National Center for Accessible Transportation. They are proposing two samples: a RDD sample and a sample using mailing lists provided from disability organizations. Goal: how do RDD vs. non-probability (list) survey compare? The modes: telephone, web and mail. In this survey, 7 government questions are asked to establish the kind of disability, and then they are asked about travel, including travel on airplanes. The concern is that the lists supplied by disability interest groups are not representative of the disabled. Ginny wants to compare two samples, one N = 5000 from lists, and a second N=500 via RDD (one in 8 households has a disability in the household). This can show whether list results are representative. There are interesting mode complications to the study: telephones don’t work for those with hearing disabilities. For the RDD sample, she set up 6 modes to accommodate 6 combinations of telephone, web and mail (TWM; TMW; MTW; MWT; WTM; WMT). If respondents are contacted on telephone and they can’t do it, then they are asked to use web; then to use mail. For the list, 1500 will be mailed; 1500 via web and 1500 by phone. Discussion followed with suggestions for revising the design.

Other issues related to ongoing Department of Transportation (DOT) studies, in which there are 6 specifics and one general question with the general question coming either before or after the list of specific issues. This survey has been repeated annually since 1999, with the specific items randomly ordered. 

Ginny’s last topic dealt with the use of color in questionnaires for three different studies: the State Historic Preservation Organization (SHPO), Oregon Parks Grant, and the Linus Pauling Institute. The first two studies compared black & white vs color questionnaires questionnaire formats. For the LPI survey, there are b/w, color, and all color with only white in the response block. The response rates were: 




b/w
color
all color

SHPO

64%
72%


Grant

66
79


LPI

32
33
32

So there is a little better response rate with the color block but the question is, is it worth it? From a cost perspective, it doesn’t look like color is worth it. A 4 page color costs $0.78 vs. $0.29 for black & white version. We also look at item non-response. The “all color” format yields the lowest item missing. The average numbers of questions with missing data were:




b/w
color
all color

SHOP

0.90
1.13


Grant

1.58
2.21


LPI

2.62 
2.43
2.17

There did not seem to be any differences in the time it takes to return questionnaires. For the SHPO study, 74% b/w came back on 1st mailing; 73% for color. For the grant study, it was 73 and 79%; for the LPI; no difference. Are there differences in the questionnaire in response patterns? Using a Fisher exact test, there were no differences in patterns of response. Don suggests that the LPI results are consistent with visual intelligence theory; the white blocks stand out and are easy to see so they are less likely to be missed. 

Open-ended questions: One of the major points of discussion concerned respondents’ use of open ended questions. For Ginny’s SHPO and Grant studies, respectively, the following are the average number of words where open-ended responses were given. For the Grant study, question 4b attracted attention, but there were no obvious reasons for the discrepancy and no satisfactory explanation was found.




b/w

color



b/w
color

8a

17.6

17.9


4b
6.7
20.9


9a

20.0

18.0


13
20.6
22.6


14a

21.7

19.8


14
16.6
18.5


15

27.3

21.8


17
19.5
25.7

Glenn Israel provided a handout, titled “Visual cues and response format effects in mail surveys,” with 4 forms of the questionnaire. He began by discussing his open ended results in mail questionnaires where, in general, the number of words and themes increase as the size of the boxes provided for comments increases. He had 3 surveys pooled over 3 years with N’s of 275, 442 and 745 (64%), respectively. Glen used 4 box sizes to look at ceiling effects. For one question (question 5 in his handout), the 1st result was that there were no significant differences in the proportion of respondents who offer open-ended responses. However, the number of words increased from 10.3 words in box size of 0.28 inches to 15.7 for 0.68 to 24.8 for 1.68 inch box. This is significant (F = 13.7). There were no apparent ceiling effects. Lines of text also increased from 1.3 to 3.6 lines (significant). The last category he considered was “percent of words contained in box,” (spill over) which varied from 86.5% to 95.6% (significant). One conclusion: we set expectations with box size, and respondents act accordingly. Question: themes? Don’s past studies found more themes as well as more words. A second question (Question 9) solicited essentially the same results. Gender and education were also considered, with women writing more and better educated writing more. 

Don continued this theme by reporting on his work on open-ended box size in web surveys with students at WSU. Don found the same results with two exceptions: people elaborate more ideas when given more room and when they are given instructions. In cognitive interviews, it is clear that larger boxes and more lines cause people to try to recover more ideas. Large boxes also decrease the number of people who do not respond. Don provided handouts with alternative versions of boxes, including boxes with lines. 

Conclusion on open-ended: There are many issues still unresolved about the open ended questions and how they work. What should we do next? One approach is to experiment with multiple lines in boxes; another theme is to make wording changes from one form to another and examine how word changes affect responces across modes. 

Other topics raised by Glenn: Glen continued with other experiments reflected in his paper and handouts. The first of these experiments used variations on spacing and arrows to lead respondents from a filter question to a follow up question (see question 13). Several things could happen with the arrows. Most people matched the follow up questions with the proper initial question, but there were also mismatches, with some answering the wrong questions. When the arrow is absent, the second parts of the question –about the kinds of work they do and whether they are looking for a job –are interpreted as independent of their filter questions. The second experiment was with the “year born” (question 15; 4 different versions). In this experiment, some variations provided cues about what was to be provided in boxes that ask what year you were born. The best results came when respondents were given cues such as YYYY for year (4 digit). [Don’s experiment of the same form yielded significantly improved (closer to the intended )results when “year born” response framework explicitly offered “MM” and “YYYY” cues, either below or after the spaces].

The third experiment was a response order question, used with the question, “where do you live?” The categories were farm, rural nonfarm, town or city under 50,000, and over 50,000. The question is sensitive to order, whether farm is first or last in one year (Table 7), but not in the second version wiith modifed response categories (Table 8). Another experiment used horizontal and vertical response frameworks (question 7), along with variation in the presentation of response categories (very satisfied either first or last) to form a 2 x 2 factorial. There were no significant vertical vs horizontal effects but there were significant differences between satisfied and very satisfied. There were more “very satisifed” responses when it was first; there were fewer dissatisfied when it was last (less than 2%) then when it was first  (14 – 17%). Don suggested there is a context effect, with respondents continuing to think in terms of the response framework of the immediately preceding questions. 

Steve Swinford continued this theme and also talked about surveys to be conducted. One survey will be in Yellowstone National Park on “Keeping America Beautiful,” especially about cigarette littering. It will be a face-to-face survey at Mammoth Hot Springs. An employee survey will be self-administered. Another survey will be with the Montana Assoc. of Counties (MACO) to conduct customer satisfaction surveys; yet another will be with the Bozeman Local Government Study to determine how mayors are selected; both offer opportunity to include open-ended questions and question-order experiments. Also, sibling interaction scale work; mix positive and negative questions up and look at placement of questions in surveys. And “Affect control and sexual assault” study which will include open-ended questions. Also, the Local Government Center is interested in citizen issues, which offers an opportunity to do more design. This gives several opportunities to replicate or add lines of research. 

Rob Robertson discussed his activities. First, he is replicating the Northeast Consortium Project with commercial fishermen and the scientists that work with them. The Northeast Consortium is a group with earmarked funds. Second, there is a web-based public surveys of scientists and stakeholders conducted by the North Central Regional Research Center (NCRR) to study private timber lands, coastal communities, harmful algae blooms, and a sea grant social network analysis. Third, Washington Suburban Sanitary Commission (WSSC) is doing two studies relating to water supply reservoirs; it includes an experiment on meter vs stamp on the return. Fourth, an ISSCO (a steamship company) project involves students and has them code their classmates’ papers. Fifth, there is a Hatch Act study of WRRC Lamprey River Project that looks at the insecticide studies and run off. Other studies included web-based public surveys. One new study is on an area closed to fishing due to over-fishing in the area. They will pay $100 to fisherman to discuss the scientists’ results about the areas. Rob is looking at who presents the results, scientists vs. fisherman, and there will be a pre- and post-test design. The hypothesis is that fishermen don’t believe results presented by scientists.

Don reported on telephone and web comparisons. (see Christian, Dillman & Smyth; “The effects of mode and format on answers to scalar questions in telephone and web surveys”). This study looks at same scale across modes, and it comes down to 3 comparisons: telephone vs web on fully labeled scales with outcomes “satisfied / dissatisfied; agree / disagree and construct specific;” more positive answers on telephone on fully labeled scales (words at every point). Telephone always gives more positive results. Next, the telephone and web surveys used unspecified points between the extremes. Again, on all formats the telephone is again more positive than on the web; only 2 of about 12 are not significant. Next was used the 11 point scales, and one had “average” in the middle. In this case only 2 of 4 differences were significant. In total 21 of 26 differences were significant; these were the only studies that make explicit comparisons between male and telephone. It is not likely all just social desirability. Fully labeled vs polar points on telephone leads to more positive responses in fully labeled; very little difference in the web. 

Additional discussion followed about a experiment Don did that made a distinction between Likert and Guttman scaling of questionnaire items. Guttman scaling separates the valence of an opinion from the intensity with which it is felt. Both interviewers and respondents find Guttman easier for respondents. 

Friday March 3

Robie Sangster opened the Friday morning with a presentation on “Telephone Survey Methods: Adapting to Change” (by Clyde Tucker & James Lepkowski). Abstracts from the conference are available on amstgat.org. It is a reaction to Ken Prewitt’s article in Science (June 2004), “What if we gave a Census and no one comes?” Robie picks up where the 1987 telephone suvey conference left off, noting that since then we have had an increase in fax machines, cell phones, etc, which are disruptive to study designs. She outlined some trends from this presentation, some of which are as follows.

 Currently (2004), 6% have cell phones, 46% of households have cell and landline and 42% have landline only. Demographic changes are exacerbating non-response: work hours have increased slightly, there are more Hispanic households; hours home per day has declined; there are more 1-person families; privacy and confidentiality issues are more important and there is more suspicion of government. There is also the idea of respondent burden; questionnaire length is related to quality but not refusals. Within households it is increasingly difficult to determine household composition and eligibility, and cell phones undermine coverage. Some attempts to counteract these trends are dual sample (RDD and listed) selection and “list assisted” designs, and some of the innovations in these have brought response rates back to Mitofsky-Waksberg (an algorithm to select sample) levels. Selection within households used to depend on the Kish method (list members and then select); but recently Rizzo, Brick & Park (2004) proposed a more streamlined method that produces accurate results; coverage remains a problem because of the many “transient” households. Multi-mode surveys are becoming more common (see Biemer & Lyberg 2003; Groves et al 2004; Czaja & Blair 2004) because it reduces non-response and improves coverage. There seem to be some mode effects but they’re small. This has led to weighting and estimation methods; for example, they weight for number of phone lines. There is also a movement away from standardized interviews which leads to more tailoring which makes interviews longer. There is an influx of cognitive theories. Voice and text messages may improve but may reduce response rates. Operational solutions ask questions about optimal time to call (5 – 7pm; cell phone during days) and call scheduling. Weighting non-response is gaining favors, and people like Little advocate propensity scores so weight increases as respondents are harder to get. Robie concluded by reviewing some future trends, including the idea that each individual will have a unique communication numbers, but there are also more concerns about privacy and confidentiality. Conclusion: there are concerns that telephone surveys are under siege, but Robie thinks they will transform with changes in technology and survive. 

Robie next gave her state report, which focuses on the BLS and ASA self-awareness task, which she leads. She discussed the CPI housing survey, which will move away from interviews to mixed mode (mail, personal interviews and telephone). They are looking at ways to optimize call scheduling using hazard models, predicting non-response by looking at prior waves of data, and by modeling the probability of call outcomes. Robie will do a survey for the ASA members, and this offers an opportunity to do experiments. Rob invited people to put a panel together, perhaps on the future of open-ended question, for the 2007 ASA meetings (July 29 – Aug 2 in Salt Lake City). 

Todd reported on some of the things he is working on. He reported on a project in Hennipin County Department of Health on sampling where they will be doing mix-mode surveys with some experiments and looking at coverage problems with RDD frame. They are using delivery sequence files (DSF) through the postal service. There are 19 geographic strata and then racial and ethnic strata within the geographic strata. They are using “nearest neighbor” methods of replacement to obtain 500 samples, which they will compare with traditional imputation methods. They think this will have lower coverage error (4-5%) than RDD methods (10%). They are also experimenting with respondent-driven sampling (like snowball sampling) to get at hard to find populations. They used this to interview prostitutes in the central city, and plan to use it with Laotians to discover who they are missing by other sampling procedures. They are also examining valuation choice models on translation methods, what they call “cultural translation,” with the Haung community. It involves multiple translations to develop correspondence with difficult concepts such as “typical.” The questionnaires they are developing have some open ended questions. They do surveys using 25% mail only, 25% telephone only, and 50% use mixed mode. The sample includes between 500 and 1000 completes.

Brad talked about the NOAA’s Marine Recreational Fishery Survey (MRFSS), which is stratified by state and costal regions to estimate catch harvest and release. They do a lot of intercept sampling to monitor quota-managed fish. Their Coastal Household Survey estimates mean catch per trip and the number of trips. Their sampling procedures have bias, and they are working on ways to adjust for “choice based” bias. Brad reported on approaches to solve the bias problems, one of which uses RDD of anglers. They are also initiating a new Expenditure Survey of coastal states, but they don’t do the study in many west coast states, so it’s not completely national at this time. They ask about expenditure patterns and are using mail surveys this time; the last time they used phone. To compare, they are doing two modes in Florida: mail and telephone, and they will follow non-respondents with a telephone survey in the national survey. Expenditure data are biased and adjusted with weights, especially resident status weights. Questions followed. Brad noted that license frames and RDD lead to similar results but license frames are much more cost effective. 

Fred Lorenz discussed the NIH/HICHD “Center for Rural Population Surveys” proposal. Its objective is to develop infrastructure. He reviewed the basics of the proposal and discussed the possible surveys it will lead to, especially the Pulse of Rural America survey. It will provide opportunities to do experiments. 

Bob Mason discussed a paper he will be presenting this summer, “The ‘Third Man’ excuse for conducting surveys that cause public harm.” His thesis is exemplified by tobacco industries efforts to advertise cigarettes to children despite laws limiting advertising to children and adolescents. The advertising firms justify themselves by saying “I’m only serving my clients.” The role of marketing firms remains hidden and they don’t seem to do ethic audits (Gallop has a human subjects review committee). The title recalls The Third Man by Graham Greene, which depicts a shadowy, amoral figure who promotes a horrifying fraud by replacing good penicillin with bad, resulting in widespread disease and death. Bob analyzes the justifications used by the “Third Man” and argues that present codes of professional ethics, including certification, are not sufficient to hinder survey research that is employed by a client to harm the pubic. He concludes that civil RICO action is required to discipline accomplices to such a client’s dubious preformance. 

Marilyn Smith reminded the group about its goal, to reduce errors in surveys, and discussed her work with cooperative extension, especially youth development, in Nevada. One survey they did was a statewide survey of 4-H, with each county given their local data. The idea is to give them a look at simple data that can be used to drive action plans. The resulting template has been presented at the national extension meetings. It gave people a starting point to write their own questionnaires. They have also had an article accepted for publication in the Journal of Extension that discusses the skills that are most important to 4-H volunteers. They are currently working on a survey with agricultural producers in Nevada, and a workshop on e-surveys using “Survey Monkey” in the College of Education. She also discussed their evaluation of state-wide electronic coffee-shop which acts as a means to distribute information and build community just as coffee shops used to. She noted that there is developing a national e-extension which will provide opportunities to do fact sheet. 

Organizational issues

It is important to get all publication citations in 2005 to Don to go in the report. The agreement is that Don will submit the minutes for this meeting and the new proposal, and then we will need to select a new chair at our meeting next year.

We need to coordinate (with Robie) to get the open-ended issues on the program for the 2007 meetings. 

Publications: Ginny and Fred will work on the general/specific paper; Bob, Don and Ginny will work on the personalization paper that was tentatively accepted by Rural Sociology. Robie will revise her paper on response frameworks. There is a new journal, Survey Research Methods, which is an electronic journal and tries to give quick turnaround. The editor is at Essex, and Ginny has delivered a paper there. 

Next year’s meeting will be held March 1 and 2, 2007. We need to submit a new proposal by January 15, 2007 to continue. 

Meeting adjourned Friday afternoon. 
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